PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, September 18, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, September 18, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Chairman Quintal then announced that the dedication of the James “Jimmy” Rezendes memorial field at Forges Field will be held on Saturday, September 22, 2007 at 11:30 a.m.

Licenses

One  Day Wine & Malt (Liquor)

· Ryan J. Larivere, 52 R Island Lake Road requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for October 20, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a “Battle of the Bands” fundraiser to be held at Memorial Hall.

Liquor liability insurance is being processed and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for Ryan J. Larivere.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for the following dates:

September 21, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

September 22, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

September 28, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

September 29, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for Our House Services.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· Habitat for Humanity of Greater Plymouth, Inc., 38 N. Main Street, Carver, Wendy Koder, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for September 27, 2007 from 5:00 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. to be held at Plimoth Waterworks, 26 Howland Street for their annual wine tasting fundraiser.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for Habitat for Humanity of Greater Plymouth, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Common Victualler (New)

· The Village Racquet & Fitness Club at The Pinehills, 30 Golf Drive, Christopher S. Horne requested a Common Victualler License (New).

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Common Victualler License (New) for The Village Racquet & Fitness Club at The Pinehills.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the August 7, 2007 and August 13, 2007 Selectmen’s meetings.

Re-Appointment to Harbor Committee – The Board re-appointed Peter Merritt as the lobsterman representative on the Harbor Committee for a term effective through June 30, 2010.  Mr. Merritt has served on the Harbor Committee for several years, and there were no new applicants for his expired seat.  

Endorsement of Deeds – The Board endorsed the deeds for properties at 26 Murray Street, 10 Alpine Road, and 1294 Old Sandwich Road.  At the 2007 Spring Special Town Meeting, the Town approved Article 11 to convey these tax title properties to the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority for the purpose of constructing affordable housing.   

Proclamation for James “Jimmy” Rezendes – The Board signed a Proclamation honoring James “Jimmy” Rezendes for the naming of a playfield at Forges Field in his memory.  

Public Comment
Christine Pratt addressed the Board and explained that she had submitted a letter of interest to be considered for appointment to the Plymouth Development Corporation (PDC).   Ms. Pratt requested that the Board allow her to be interviewed for the PDC at this meeting, because she will be unable to appear for the applicant interviews scheduled for the September 25, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting. 
The Board was favorable to Ms. Pratt’s request, and Chairman Quintal opened the interview to questions from the Board.  Selectman Tavares posed some questions to Ms. Pratt regarding her thoughts on how she would distribute surplus funds, if she were appointed as a member of the PDC.  Selectmen Loewenberg asked Ms. Pratt for her thoughts on the parking plan and how she would shape it differently.

Ms. Pratt responded that, if charged with distributing surplus funds, she would not ignore the wishes of the Selectmen or the Planning Board, and that she would look at the best ways to reinvest in the downtown area.  It was her belief, she said, that the original intent of the parking plan was to manage the supply and demand of Plymouth’s parking spaces.  Ms. Pratt identified consensus building and improved communication with the public as her priorities if she were chosen to be a member of the PDC.  Specifically relating to the parking plan, she said, she would advocate for the discontinuation of metering on Sundays and holidays.
Chairman Quintal asked Ms. Pratt if she supported the building of a parking garage downtown, and if she believed Main Street should be metered.
Ms. Pratt responded that she would support a privately-built parking garage, as she does not want to see the taxpayers burdened with the cost.  If the Town can negotiate a lease with a private developer for a reasonable duration in the best interest of the Town, she said, she would support a parking garage in downtown Plymouth.  On the subject of metering Main Street, Ms. Pratt said that she believes the current system of enforcing the two-hour free parking limit is working to turn spaces over, and that this system could work throughout both the downtown and waterfront districts.
Denis Hanks, Plymouth’s Economic Development Director, addressed the Board and introduced David Kirkpatrick of Good News Holdings, the film production company that has expressed interest in the 1,000 Acres site for the location of a full-service motion picture studio. 
Mr. Kirkpatrick thanked the Board for the opportunity to be part of the discussion about the 1,000 Acres site.  He explained that he and his colleagues from Good News Holdings are very serious about their interest in Plymouth and are willing to work carefully with the Town in discussing this proposal further.  The studio, he said, would be built ‘green’ (environmentally low-impact and sustainable), and has the potential to bring 1,500 new jobs to Plymouth.  As artists put their trust in his company with their intellectual properties, Mr. Kirkpatrick said, he hopes that Plymouth’s residents will be willing to trust Good News Holdings with the 1,000 Acres property.  

1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee Interviews
Chairman Quintal opened the interview session to appoint two (2) neighborhood representatives and one (1) citizen-at-large to the newly-created 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee (CAC).  Chairman Quintal invited the six (6) applicants for the neighborhood representative seats to present themselves to the Board.   Additionally, he noted that Christine Reardon withdrew her request to be considered for a neighborhood representative seat.

Neighborhood Representatives: 2 seats

Richard Doonan III explained that he has lived in the immediate area of the 1,000 Acres site for over 35 years.  As a resident and business owner of the Sandy Pond Campground and Store, Mr. Doonan said, he has an interest in serving on the committee.  

Brian DuBois, chairman of the Four 1000 neighbors committee, noted that he represents many of the residents who live near the 1,000 Acres site as Precinct 9 Town Meeting Member.  His intent, he said, is to represent his constituents, be objective, and educate the public about the property.   Mr. Dubois clarified that he does not have an opinion, one way or the other, on the film company.  He also noted the work that he and fellow members of Four 1000 have put in over the summer regarding the site, and that he hopes to bring this knowledge and experience to the Town’s CAC.

Timothy Grandy, chairman of Precinct 9, stated his interests in serving on the CAC as a nearby resident and as a Town Meeting representative.  The CAC, he said, will have the opportunity to advocate not only for the residents local to the site but in the best interests of the entire town.   
Helen Hapgood explained that, as a summer and subsequently permanent resident of the area since 1951, she would like to serve on the committee and act as a liaison between the neighbors and the Town, in the interest of educating the community and giving voice to their concerns.  

Paul Luszcz, chairman of Precinct 8, noted that, while the 1,000 Acres parcel falls within the boundaries of Precinct 9, Precinct 8 encompasses many of the abutting residences around the site.   The 1,000 Acres CAC, he said, should represent not only the neighbors but the community as a whole, and he would work to ensure that important factors concerning the site are brought before the Board.  He expressed concern for the impact of development on the roadways and neighborhoods surrounding the site, especially considering the impending A.D. Makepeace proposals.  He expressed his hope that the Board balance the CAC appointees between precinct chairs and Four 1000 members.  

Joanne Salamone, White Island Pond Road resident and president of the White Island Pond Association, noted that she has lived next to the 1,000 Acres site for nearly fourteen years.  She said she is very involved in the community, and, as a parent of children in Plymouth Schools, she would like to be involved in bringing about a positive change for the area and the Town as a whole.

Chairman Quintal thanked the applicants for their interest and their participation, and he encouraged those who are not chosen to serve on the CAC to remain involved, as he believes all of the applicants would lend a valuable voice to the issue.  

Chairman Quintal asked the Board to choose two (2) applicants for the two available neighborhood representative seats.

Richard Doonan III

4 votes

Brian DuBois


0 votes

Timothy Grandy

3 votes

Helen Hapgood

1 vote

Paul Luszcz


2 votes
Joanne Salamone

0 votes

By vote, the Board appointed Richard Doonan III and Timothy Grandy as the two (2) neighborhood representatives to the 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee, for a term effective through a date to be determined by the Board.

Citizen-at-Large: 1 seat
Chairman Quintal invited the five (5) applicants for the single citizen-at-large seat to present themselves to the Board.
Patricia Adelmann expressed her belief that the community needs a feeling of trust around the 1,000 Acres site.   She noted that, in the description of the committee’s charge, the committee is to act as a link between the Town, the Economic Foundation, and Mass Development.  If chosen as a member of the CAC, she would serve objectively on behalf of the community in that capacity.

Abraham Dagher, a relatively new resident of Plymouth, expressed excitement for Plymouth’s future as a growing town with tremendous environmental resources.  He cited his background in animal biology and consulting work with IBM as experience that he could bring to the CAC for the proper stewardship of the 1,000 Acres site.  Mr. Dagher noted that he would like to make sure that one of the last sizeable, pristine environmental sites in southeastern Massachusetts is protected.   If chosen to serve on the CAC, Mr. Dagher said that he would foster transparency, a participatory environment, and a meaningful flow of information to the public. 
Conni DiLego, a resident of Plymouth since 1976, said that she was very excited when she first heard about the prospects of a movie studio coming to Plymouth, as she has experience in the fields of television and radio.   After her first impulse, she explained, she decided it would be best to proceed with caution and do some further research on Good News Holdings, and her research indicated that the film company has a clear sense of integrity.  She stated that she would like to be more involved in the process, and that she would love to see the Town grow as a result of the cultural influx the film industry would bring.

Chairman Quintal noted that applicant Scott Gustafson informed the Board that he was out of Town and would be unable to appear for an interview.

Kevin McDonough noted that, as a resident and business owner in Plymouth, he has a great interest in the future of the Town.   He explained that he is unbiased about the movie studio project and that his main priority is to see the community move forward in the right direction on the parcel, without bringing politics into the matter.

Chairman Quintal asked the Board to vote for one applicant for the citizen-at-large seat.
Patricia Adelmann

0 votes

Abraham Dagher

0 votes

Conni DiLego


0 votes

Scott Gustafson

5 votes

Kevin McDonough

0 votes

By unanimous vote, the Board appointed Scott Gustafson to the citizen-at-large seat on the 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee, for a term effective through a date to be determined by the Board.

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to accept the following designees to the 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee:

Richard Quintal, Chairman
Board of Selectmen

Paul McAlduff

Planning Board

Alle Lanza Cosgrove

Open Space Committee

Paul Cripps


Chamber of Commerce

Fall Town Meeting Articles

Article 4A

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

A. Sewer System Improvements

or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

DPW Director Roger Hammond presented Article 4A, which requests that $400,000 be transferred from the Sewer Capital Reserve for the rehabilitation of the Holmes Point Sewer Pumping Station.  This station, Mr. Hammond explained, is the “pinch point” within our sewer system for all flow south of Nook Road. 

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Article 4A to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 4B

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

B. Bartlett Hall Lighting

or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Hammond explained that the DPW Maintenance Division is requesting that $7,420.00 be transferred from the Capital Reserve to replace lighting at the Bartlett Hall gymnasium in Manomet.  The $7,420.00, Mr. Hammond said, is left over from the installation of a new roof at Bartlett Hall, and will be used to replace the wiring and lighting in the gym.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Article 4B to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 5

To see if the Town will vote to amend the vote under Article 9, B-19 of the 2006 Annual Town Meeting warrant, which appropriated funds for the purchase of an “Electronic dump sticker scanner”, to expand the purposes for which such appropriation may be expended to include acquisition of an Electronic Camera System, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

The DPW Maintenance Division, Mr. Hammond said, is requesting that $123,650.00 be transferred from the Capital Reserve to purchase an Electronic Camera System to help monitor vehicles entering and exiting Plymouth’s South Street transfer station.  The original funds set aside in the Capital Reserve were to be used for a transponder system, he explained, but after further research, it was determined that the camera was the best system.  Mr. Hammond described for the Board the manner in which the camera system works in conjunction with the records kept by the Collector’s Office to deter illegal dumping.
The Board briefly discussed the legality of the camera and violation/fine system.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the proposed camera system in Article 5 is the same as the system used for the Massachusetts Turnpike, and that the Town would not implement an illegal system.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 5 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 11

To see if the Town will vote to transfer the land and building located on 91 Long Pond Road, commonly known as the Water Department building, shown as Lot 1-3 on Plymouth Assessors’ Map 89A, from the Board of Selectmen to the Board of Selectmen for the purposes of sale or lease and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to sell or lease such land and building for a sum and upon conditions to be determined by the Board of Selectmen and pursuant to the requirements of G.L. c. 30B, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Hammond noted that Article 11 will allow the Town to sell the Water Department building on Long Pond Road.  If the purchase of 169 Camelot Drive is completed, Mr. Hammond said, the Water Department will be moved there, thus rendering the Long Pond Road facility unnecessary.  The sale of this property, he added, will offset the funds necessary to purchase the Camelot Drive property.  

Chairman Quintal inquired as to whether a back-up plan was in place, in the event that Town Meeting does not approve the Camelot Drive purchase.  
Mr. Hammond responded that the roof on the Long Pond facility is in bad shape.  There is also little feasibility of expanding the building, he said, as it is already difficult to access the site with large equipment.  
Selectman Machado echoed Chairman Quintal’s concerns and noted his belief that, when the Town first purchased its current Camelot Drive site, the purchase was supposed to be supplanted from the sale of the old water building on Howland Street.  He stated that he does not want to go to Town Meeting unprepared, if they do not approve the acquisition of 169 Camelot Drive.

Selectman Malaguti responded that he was at the Town Meeting years ago when this action was voted upon, and that he remembers no stipulations placed on the sale of either water facility to offset the cost of the Town’s existing site on Camelot Drive.  This article, he said, simply gives the Town the option to sell the property, but the Board will make the final decision to convey the property or lease it.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 11 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 7

To see if the Town will vote to approve the Tax Increment Financing Agreement between the Town of Plymouth and the McSheffrey Family Realty Trust/Comcast Cable; substantially in the form as is on file with the Town Clerk (the “TIF Agreement”), pursuant to GL c. 40, §59, and to confirm the Board of Selectmen’s selection of the location of the project as an Economic Opportunity Area (“Comcast Economic Opportunity Area), and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to submit an Economic Opportunity Area Application, Tax Increment Financing Plan, and Certified Project Application to the Massachusetts Economic Assistance Coordinating Council all relating to the project as described in the TIF Agreement to be located in the Comcast  Economic Opportunity Area, and to take such other actions as may be necessary to obtain approval of the Certified Project Application, the Economic Opportunity Area, the Tax Increment Financing Plan and TIF Zone and to implement the TIF Agreement, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Economic Development Director Denis Hanks addressed the Board to present four Tax Increment Financing (TIF) articles for Town Meeting.  

Mr. Hanks summarized the highlights of the TIF plan outlined in Article 7 for Comcast Cable / McSheffrey Family Trust.  Comcast Cable, he said, seeks to establish a regional call center in Plymouth at the Resnik Road facility that will bring in possible addition of 200 new jobs and add a total of $105,503.00 in taxes over the life of the TIF agreement.  
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Article 7 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 7A

To see if the Town will vote to approve the Tax Increment Financing Agreement between the Town of Plymouth and RK Restaurant & Associates/RK RAKA Realty Trust (DBA T-Bones); substantially in the form as is on file with the Town Clerk (the “TIF Agreement”), pursuant to GL c. 40, §59, and to confirm the Board of Selectmen’s selection of the location of the project as an Economic Opportunity Area (“Main St Economic Opportunity Area #1), and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to submit an Economic Opportunity Area Application, Tax Increment Financing Plan, and Certified Project Application to the Massachusetts Economic Assistance Coordinating Council all relating to the project as described in the TIF Agreement to be located in the Main St Economic Opportunity Area #1, and to take such other actions as may be necessary to obtain approval of the Certified Project Application, the Economic Opportunity Area, the Tax Increment Financing Plan and TIF Zone and to implement the TIF Agreement, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Hanks summarized the highlights of the TIF plan outlined in Article 7A for RK Restaurant & Associates (d/b/a T-Bones).  The key to this TIF, Mr. Hanks said, is to encourage reinvestment in the downtown, and RK Restaurant & Associates has invested over $1 million in the purchase and rehabilitation of the Main Street location.  The restaurant, he noted, will create approximately 50 new full-time and part-time jobs and over a $1 million in new annual payroll.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 7A to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 7B

To see if the Town will vote to approve the Tax Increment Financing Agreement between the Town of Plymouth and Glynn Electric/Turtle Realty Trust; substantially in the form as is on file with the Town Clerk (the “TIF Agreement”), pursuant to GL c. 40, §59, and to confirm the Board of Selectmen’s selection of the location of the project as an Economic Opportunity Area (“South Meadow Economic Opportunity Area #1), and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to submit an Economic Opportunity Area Application, Tax Increment Financing Plan, and Certified Project Application to the Massachusetts Economic Assistance Coordinating Council all relating to the project as described in the TIF Agreement to be located in the   South Meadow Economic Opportunity Area #1, and to take such other actions as may be necessary to obtain approval of the Certified Project Application, the Economic Opportunity Area, the Tax Increment Financing Plan and TIF Zone and to implement the TIF Agreement, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Hanks summarized the highlights of the TIF plan outlined in Article 7B for Glynn Electric/Turtle Realty Trust.  Glynn Electric, Mr. Hanks noted, was one of the first businesses to negotiate a TIF agreement with the Town of Plymouth, and they continue to grow as evidenced by their decision to expand their operations to a new facility on South Meadow Road.   The company, he said, has invested $1.3 million in the property, and expects to create 5+ jobs and $225,000 in new annual payroll.  

Selectman Tavares cited the Glynn Electric TIF as an example of how successful this program can be.  So often, he said, people assume that we are giving away tax revenue and getting nothing in return, but, in fact, TIF’s create a win-win incentive for economic development in Plymouth.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 7B to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 7C

To see if the Town will vote to approve the Tax Increment Financing Agreement between the Town of Plymouth and Shiretown/Becks Realty LLC; substantially in the form as is on file with the Town Clerk (the “TIF Agreement”), pursuant to GL c. 40, §59, and to confirm the Board of Selectmen’s selection of the location of the project as an Economic Opportunity Area (“Main Street  Economic Opportunity Area #2), and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to submit an Economic Opportunity Area Application, Tax Increment Financing Plan, and Certified Project Application to the Massachusetts Economic Assistance Coordinating Council all relating to the project as described in the TIF Agreement to be located in the Main Street  Economic Opportunity Area #2, and to take such other actions as may be necessary to obtain approval of the Certified Project Application, the Economic Opportunity Area, the Tax Increment Financing Plan and TIF Zone and to implement the TIF Agreement, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Hanks summarized the highlights of the TIF plan outlined in Article 7C for Shiretown/Becks Realty LLC.   Shiretown/Becks Realty LLC, Mr. Hanks pointed out, recently acquired the building in which M&M Sporting Goods is housed at the corner of Main and Leyden Streets and has invested $1.48 million in its much-needed rehabilitation.  Not only does this reinvestment fit into the goals of the Downtown Public Space Action Plan, Mr. Hanks noted, but the property value will increase, and the tenants drawn to this new space will potentially create more jobs.   

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 7C to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 30
To see if the Town will vote to amend the “Master Plan for Pinehills Community”, revised May 2000 previously approved and adopted by the Town Meeting on June 7, 2000, as previously amended by Special Permit dated May 8, 2001, by Special Permit dated June 19, 2001, and by Amendments adopted by the Plymouth Town Meeting on April 13, 2004, and April 4, 2005 (collectively, the “Development Plan”), by incorporating additional land into the Pinehills Community under and subject to the provisions of the Development Plan, or take any other action relative thereto. 

BY PETITION:  Robert C. Betters, ET AL.

Attorney Robert Betters, representing The Pinehills LLC, addressed the Board to explain Article 30.  The article, he articulated, seeks to amend the existing Pinehills Community Master Plan by incorporating a 69.41 acre parcel known as the Leto property of Old Sandwich Road.   This parcel incorporation has received approval under the MEPA (Massachusetts Environmental Protection Act) process, Mr. Betters pointed out, and only 21 of the 69 acres will be developed as part of The Pinehills’ agreement with the Leto family.  The remainder of the property, he said, will be transferred and designated as open space for passive recreation
Chairman Quintal inquired about the number of units to be built on the 21 developable acres.  

Attorney Betters responded that, potentially, 69 units could be built, but the number is not yet defined and is ultimately subject to review and approval by the Planning Board.  
Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, added that, in 2005, his department worked with The Pinehills to form criteria to identify and review specific areas around the development that could be expanded upon.  The expansion proposal, he said, is well thought out, includes adequate infrastructure, and is MEPA-approved.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 30 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 17

To see if the Town will vote to amend the official zoning map by rezoning Lots 152 and 153 on Plymouth Assessor’s Map 45C from Small Lot Residential (R-20SL) to Neighborhood Commercial (NC), or take any other action relative thereto. 

PLANNING BOARD

Attorney Edward Conroy addressed the Board on behalf of the property owner who requested the zoning change from Small Lot Residential to Neighborhood Commercial.  The property in question, he pointed out, is on Taylor Avenue in Manomet and has operated as a restaurant since the 1950’s.  Most recently, Attorney Conroy said, the property remained dormant for the past two years and, as a result, lost its zoning classification.  Article 17, he explained, will simply bring back the previous zoning classification to again allow the operation of a restaurant.  The goal of the property owner, he said, is to operate a barbecue and seafood restaurant/catering establishment.  

Chairman Quintal pointed out that the site was previously home to a seasonal breakfast establishment and general store.  He asked if the owner has notified the neighbors of his intent, and if the owner will be applying for a liquor license.  Chairman Quintal expressed concerns regarding problems caused by previous establishments on White Horse Beach that served alcohol, and he noted that he would not support this zoning change without assurance that a liquor license will not follow.
From the audience, the owner replied that he has notified the neighbors.  Attorney Conroy, in regards to the question about the liquor license, responded that the owner had not yet decided to pursue one, but is considering the possibility.  Attorney Conroy claimed that the proposed establishment has the support of the neighbors and the Manomet Steering Committee.  This article, he reiterated, simply seeks to change the zoning back to its previous designation, so that the property can again be operated as a restaurant.

Selectman Tavares noted that previous boards have denied liquor applications for that area in the past, and that the Board will continue to have the ultimate say, if the owner chooses to file for a license.  

Both Selectman Tavares and Selectman Loewenberg expressed their support for reinstating the commercial status of the property in question.
Mr. Hartmann pointed out that a Neighborhood Commercial designation would be the least intensive use for the site, and that any uses the owner wishes to propose will trigger a special permit process.  When developing the Master Plan for this area, Mr. Hartmann added, the importance of these small commercial non-conformities in summer communities was identified and recognized.

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 17 to Town Meeting.  Voted 4-1-0, approved, with Chairman Quintal casting the opposing vote.

Article 18
To see if the town will vote to amend its official zoning map entitled “Plymouth, Plymouth Quadrant, Zoning Map No. 1, by changing the designation of Lot 1-3 on Assessors’ Plat 89A from Rural Residential (RR) to Highway Commercial (HC)”, or take any other action relative thereto.

PLANNING BOARD

Mr. Hartmann explained that Article 18 would rezone the parcel that the Water Department facility on Long Pond Road is situated upon.  If the Town seeks to sell this building today under the current zoning, Mr. Hartmann pointed out, the 2.1-acre parcel could only be used for a single family home.  He recommended that the parcel be rezoned to expand its potential uses.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Article 18 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 
Article 20
To see if the Town will vote to amend its Zoning Bylaw § 205-18. Natural features conservation requirement to further define regulations associated with the excavation of soil, sand, gravel, or quarried stone as well as associated definitions, procedures, and schedules, or take any other action relative thereto.

PLANNING BOARD

Mr. Hartmann explained that, in the continued effort to improve on gravel removal operations, his department has put forth Article 20 to give the Zoning Board of Appeals more authority over the several aspects of the gravel removal process.   Mr. Hartmann briefly reviewed some of the improved controls that the article would implement:

· the requirement that processing equipment be stated in advance

· the imposition of limits on the amount of time a gravel removal operation can occur

· the ability to extend or terminate the right to remove gravel

· added safeguards and parameters around the acreage that can be removed and exposed

In response to questions from the Board, Mr. Hartmann explained that, if approved, Article 20 would only apply to projects initiated thereafter—previously approved removal operations would be grandfathered-in.   While the article does not go as far as his department would like to see it go, but the Town cannot shut down gravel removal operations entirely.  Article 20, Mr. Hartmann said, will at least give the Town (via the Building / Inspectional Services Department) additional tools to hold gravel removal contractors more accountable.

Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Hartmann whether the Town could require a ‘fee-per-yard’ from contractors to mitigate the burden that the supervision of their projects places on the Town’s Inspectional Services Department.  Mr. Hartmann agreed with Chairman Quintal that it is an overwhelming task for one Zoning Inspectional agent to handle, but he noted that the Town can only negotiate—not mandate—a fee for additional staff.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 20 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Police Details at Shopping Areas – Selectman Machado noted that he received a report from the Police Chief on the statistics of emergency calls to the Shops at 5, in response to the concerns he expressed at a previous Selectmen’s meeting regarding the added demands that shoplifting calls will place on our police force during the holiday season.  The statistics, Selectman Machado said, show that there have been about 500 calls to the Shops at 5—many for shoplifting—since January 1, 2007.  He reiterated his belief that the shopping centers pay for police details during the busy season, to avoid stretching our police resources.

Mr. Sylvia noted that, while the Town can mandate hiring police details for establishments that serve liquor, the Town cannot mandate the same for retail shops.  Mr. Sylvia said, however, that he would look into the matter further, to see if there is anything that can be done.

Committee Designations – Selectman Tavares noted that he spoke with the Chairman about his interest in serving as the Board’s designee for the Plymouth County Advisory Board and the Town/County Coordinating Committee.

Chairman Quintal pointed out that he sees the Emergency Operations Center as a priority to be worked upon with the County, and Selectman Tavares agreed with those sentiments.

Selectman Loewenberg made a motion to appoint Selectman Tavares as the Board’s designee on the Plymouth County Advisory Board and the Town/County Coordinating Committee.  Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.
Chairman Quintal noted that he will concentrate on and keep the Board and public informed upon the 1,000 Acres site and downtown / waterfront projects.

Letters

Atlantic Street – Selectman Tavares asked that the Town Manager respond to a letter from Atlantic Street residents regarding the condition of the sidewalks and surface of the street.

Recycling in Plymouth Schools – Selectman Tavares noted a letter from Recycling Committee chairman Heidi Mayo regarding recycling in Plymouth Public Schools.  He asked for a response on this matter from the School Department and Recycling Committee as soon as possible.

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that she spoke with Cara Winslow from AFSCME, who informed her that the Town and the union have not been able to reach a resolution about what the labor force should do and not do regarding recycling within the school system.   Ms. Arrighi noted that she would get an update from the DPW Director for the Board as soon as possible.  

Plymouth Development Corporation – Selectman Machado noted a letter from a resident who thanked the Board for asking that the Plymouth Development Corporation (PDC) return the surplus parking funds that they gave away to area non-profits.

New Business

Brickwork on Downtown Sidewalk – Chairman Quintal asked that the DPW repair the cracked brick panels in the sidewalks along Main Street extension near Café Strega.

Handicapped Parking in North Plymouth – Selectman Machado noted that he has asked the Parking & Traffic Task Force to review the lack of handicapped parking spaces available in North Plymouth on the main street.
Sidewalks on Nelson Street – Selectman Machado asked if the DPW could place more safety signage at the sharp corner where Nelson Street turns into Water Street.  He is concerned, he said, about pedestrian safety there, as there are no sidewalks on either side of the street at that point.

First Annual Diversity Day – Chairman Quintal noted that he attended and spoke at Plymouth’s first annual Diversity Day over the weekend, and he commended the great job done by the No Place For Hate Committee, despite the bad weather.  
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Property Negotiations).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, Loewenberg – yes, and Tavares – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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